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RECOMMENDATION 
 

1) THAT Council pass a resolution to permit the transfer of Parcel 16263, Parcel 29350 and 
Parcel 29349 from David and Janet Manning to Courtney Hathway; and, 

 
2) THAT Council pass a resolution to require the Section 118 restriction to continue to apply 

to Parcel 16263, Parcel 29350 and Parcel 29349.   
 
OVERVIEW 
 
The owners have submitted a request to the Municipality to allow for the transfer of ownership 
of three properties. The properties are currently owned by David and Janet Manning and they 
are proposing to legally transfer ownership of all three properties to their daughter, Courtney 
Hathaway. The subject properties are outlined in red and shown on Figure 1.   
 
Figure 1: Subject Properties 
 

 



 
The subject properties are located on Island 981 and the island is north of Bear Island.  The one 
property with shoreline frontage is locally known as 162 Lake Temagami Island Unit 981 and 
contains an existing dwelling. 
 
The properties are subject to a Section 118 restriction. Section 118 of the Land Titles Act provided 
that the registered owner may impose restrictions on transferring or charging land or a charge.  
The document referencing the Section 118 restriction is attached to this report. This document 
references the three properties shown in Figure 1 and states “that no transfer shall be made or 
charge created unless the consent of the Council of the Municipality of Temagami is obtained 
prior to such transfer made or charge created”. 
 
The owners or the owner’s solicitor is not aware of why the restriction was put in place; however 
in most cases a Section 118 restriction is applied when a Municipality requires different 
properties to be transferred together. The owner’s solicitor has confirmed that all three 
properties are to be transferred together and at the same time.   
 
DISCUSSION 
 
Municipal staff are not aware of any reasons for why the Section 118 restriction was applied to 
the properties. Given that all three properties are to be transferred to the same owner, staff do 
not have any concerns with recommending that Council provide a recommendation to allow 
for the transfer; and to require the restriction to remain in place.   
 
One reason the Section 118 restriction could have been added is because two of the properties 
do not have lot frontage on the lake, and therefore there were limitations on the ability to sell 
these lots to a new buyer who may try to develop the lots (behind the existing shoreline 
properties). 
 
No new lots are being created. The only proposed change is the ownership of the properties.  
Staff recommend that Council approve resolutions that permit the transfer of the lots from the 
owners to their daughter.   
 
 
 








